Company Registration Number: 07337888 (England and Wales)

Advantage Schools (A Company Limited by Guarantee) Annual Report and Financial Statements Year ended 31 August 2022

SATURDAY



A06

17/12/2022 COMPANIES HOUSE

Contents

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Reference and Administrative Details	. 1
Trustees' Report	3
Governance Statement	16
Statement of Regularity, Propriety and Compliance	19
Statement of Trustees' Responsibilities	20
Independent Auditor's Report on the Financial Statements	21
Independent Reporting Accountant's Assurance Report on Regularity	25
Statement of Financial Activities incorporating Income & Expenditure Account	27
Balance Sheet	28
Statement of Cash Flows	29
Notes to the Financial Statements	30
Accounting Policies	30
Other Nates to the Financial Statements	25

Reference and Administrative Details

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Members R Tobias

M Lehain D Hill

Trustees R N Syson*

P Jameson* (Chair of FAR Committee) T Rees (resigned 8 December 2021)

M McCourt

M Coward* (resigned 24 July 2022)

A Heavey

R Bessell * (resigned 12 July 2022) I Campbell * (Chair of Trustees) P Moss (appointed 25 May 2022)

* also members of the Finance, Audit and Resources (FAR) Committee.

Accounting Officer S Lock

External Auditor Mercer & Hole LLP

Internal Scrutiny UHY Hacker Young

Company Secretary S Campbell

Trust Central Executive Team:

Chief Executive Officer S Lock

Chief Financial Officer J Hill (resigned 31 May 2022)

H Copas (appointed 1 June 2022)

Chief Operating Officer S Campbell
Director of Education S Stanton

Reference and Administrative Details

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Company Name

Advantage Schools

Principal and Registered Office

Bedford Free School Cauldwell House Cauldwell Street

Bedford MK42 9AD

Company Registration Number

07337888 (England and Wales)

Independent Auditor

Mercer & Hole LLP Chartered Accountants

Silbury Court Silbury Boulevard

Central Milton Keynes

MK9 2AF

Bankers

Barclays Bank Plc 111 High Street

Bedford MK40 1NJ

Solicitors

Stone King LLP 13 Queen Square

Bath Somerset BA1 2HJ

Trustees' Report

For the year ended 31 August 2022

The Trustees (who are also Directors of the charity for the purposes of the Companies Act) present their annual report together with the audited financial statements for Advantage Schools multi-academy trust (the Trust) for the period 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022. The annual report serves the purposes of both a Trustees' report, and a Directors' report under company law.

The Trust operates four schools as follows:

- Bedford Free School a secondary school for pupils aged 11 to 16 serving Bedford and surrounding areas. The school capacity is 500 with a current roll of 510 students.
- Elstow Primary School a primary school serving principally the Elstow area of Bedford. The school capacity is 420 with a current roll of 415 students.
- Queens Park Academy a primary school which joined the trust on 1 December 2021 serving principally the Queens Park area of Bedford. The school capacity is 420 with a current roll of 364 students. The school also provides a Nursery Early Years provision with a current roll of 38 students.
- Houstone School A brand new secondary school that opened on 1 September 2022 serving the area of Houghton Regis in Bedfordshire. The school has a capacity of 900 with a current roll of 274 students.

The Trustees confirm that the annual report and financial statements of the Trust comply with the current statutory requirements, the requirements of the Trust's governing document and the provisions of the Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP) "Accounting and Reporting by Charities" 2019.

Structure, governance and management

a. Constitution

The Trust is a company limited by guarantee and an exempt charity. The charitable company's Memorandum and Articles of Association are the primary governing documents of the academy trust. The Trustees of Advantage Schools are also the Directors of the charitable company for the purposes of company law. The charitable company operates as Advantage Schools.

Details of the Trustees who served throughout the year except as noted are included in the Reference and Administrative Details on page 1.

b. Members' liability

Each member of the charitable company undertakes to contribute to the assets of the charitable company in the event of it being wound up while they are a member, or within one year after they cease to be a member, such amount as may be required, not exceeding £10, for the debts and liabilities contracted before they ceased to be a member.

c. Trustees' indemnities

In accordance with normal practice the Trust has subscribed to the government Risk Protection Arrangement (RPA) to meet its insurance needs and to protect Trustees from claims arising from negligent acts, errors or omissions occurring whilst on Trust business. The insurance provides cover up to £10m on any one claim and in any one membership year.

Trustees benefit from indemnity insurance purchased at the Trust's expense to cover the liability of the Trustees which by virtue of any rule of law would otherwise attach to them in respect of any negligence, default or breach of trust or duty of which they may be guilty in relation to the Trust, provided that any such insurance shall not extend to any claim arising from any act or omission which the Trustees knew to be a breach of trust or duty or which was committed with reckless disregard to whether it was a breach of trust or duty or not and provided also that any such insurance shall not extend to the costs of any unsuccessful defence to a criminal prosecution brought against the Trustee in their capacity as a Director of the Trust.

Trustees' Report (Continued) For the year ended 31 August 2022

d. Principal activities

The Trust's object is specifically restricted to the following:

To advance for the public benefit education in the United Kingdom, in particular but without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing by establishing, maintaining, carrying on, managing and developing a school or schools offering a broad and balanced curriculum.

e. Method of recruitment and appointment or election of Trustees

The members of the Trust shall comprise the signatories to the Memorandum of Association until they resign or otherwise cease to be members and any person appointed under Article 15A of the Trust's Articles of Association.

The Members may agree unanimously in writing to appoint such additional Members as they think fit and may unanimously (save that the agreement of the Member(s) to be removed shall not be required) in writing agree to remove any such Member provided that at any time the minimum number of Members shall not be less than three.

The Trustees shall comprise:

- a) Up to ten member appointed Trustees
- b) The Chief Executive Officer if he/she agrees
- c) A minimum of 2 Parent Trustees if no local governing body is established
- e) Any co-opted Trustees

Trustees are appointed for a four-year period, except that this time limit does not apply to the Chief Executive Officer. Subject to remaining eligible to be a particular type of Trustee, any Trustee can be re-appointed or re-elected.

When appointing new Trustees, the Board will give consideration to the skills and experience mix of existing Trustees to ensure the Board has the necessary skills to contribute fully to the Trust's development.

f. Policies and procedures adopted for the induction and training of Trustees

The training and induction provided for new Trustees will depend upon their existing experience.

Where necessary induction will include training on educational, legal and financial matters. All new Trustees will be given the opportunity of a tour of the Schools, have the chance to meet staff and pupils and be provided with copies of key documents, such as policies, procedures, accounts, budgets, plans and documents they need to undertake their role as a Trustee. As there is expected to be a small number of new Trustees each year, induction will be carried out informally and will be tailored specifically to the individual.

The Trust subscribes to the Bedford Borough Learning Service, Governors for Schools, The Learning Link and The Key for School Leaders, and Trustees have access to various internal and external training events.

g. Organisational structure

The Trust Board establishes an overall framework for the governance of the Trust and determines membership, terms of reference and procedures of the Committees. It receives reports including policies from its Committees for ratification. It monitors the activities of the Committees through the minutes of their meetings. The Trust Board may from time to time establish working groups to perform specific tasks. The Trust Board meet once per half term.

The following decisions are reserved for the Trust Board; to consider any change of status or constitution of its Trust and its committee structure, to appoint or remove the Chair and/or the Vice Chair of a Local

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

g. Organisational structure (continued)

Governing Body, to appoint the Principals of its schools, to approve the Trust School Improvement Plans for its schools and the Trust budget.

The Trust Board have established two Committees as well as the Local Governing Bodies. The two Committees of the Board are the Finance, Audit and Resources Committee and the Education Standards and Curriculum Committee. The responsibilities of these Committees are set as follows:

Finance, Audit and Resources Committee – Meets up to 6 times each year:

- To review funding and annual budgets of the trust and its individual schools
- To monitor and review income and expenditure during the year as analysed in comparison to budget.
- To consider exceptional requests to make supplementary expensiture not otherwise included in budget plans.
- To monitor and review the system of internal controls and procedures on a regular basis to ensure their efficacy in financial control as well as the maintainance of financial records and the preparation of the financial statements.
- To receive and review reports on health and safety across the trust
- To consider and review reports on the condition and use of the trust property and estates.
- To oversee the arrangements for appointment and commissioning of the work of internal and external auditors as well as to review the reports of both.
- To review the policies and proposals for pay of all trust staff including the executive.
- To monitor and review reports of staffing and recruitment across the trust and its schools...

Education Standards and Curriculum Committee - Meets up to 6 times each year

- · Setting educational targets for pupil achievement, progress and attendance
- Reviewing standards and curriculum
- · Reviewing behaviour and attendance
- Reviewing any other matter referred by the Trust Board

The Trustees are responsible for setting general policy, adopting an annual budget, approving the statutory accounts, monitoring the Trust, by the use of budgets and other data, and making major decisions about the direction of the Trust, capital expenditure and senior staff appointments.

The Members and Trustees have devolved the responsibility for the day-to-day management of the Trust to the Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and the Central Executive Team. The Senior Leadership Team of each school controls them on a daily basis, implementing polices laid down by the Members and Trustees and regularly reporting back to the Director of Education and the Chief Executive Officer. The Central Executive Team report back to the Trust Board on management and performance of the schools within the Trust.

During the period the Central Executive Team consisted of:

Stuart Lock Chief Executive Officer

Jennifer Hill Chief Financial Officer until 31 May 2022 Hans Copas Chief Financial Officer from 1 June 2022

Simon Campbell Chief Operating Officer Sallie Stanton Director of Education

The CEO was the Trust's Accounting Officer for the period.

The 4 schools at the trust were managed by Senior Leadership Teams led by:

Principal of Bedford Free School Tim Blake (resigned 31 December 2021)

Jane Herron (From 1 January 2022)

Principal of Elstow School Sam Barlow

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Principal of Queens Park Academy Principal of Houstone School

Emma Bolton

Elizabeth English (From 1 September 2022)

h. Arrangements for setting pay and remuneration of key management personnel

The Central Executive Team is made up of the Chief Executive Officer, Principals, the Chief Financial Officer, the Chief Operating Officer and the Director of Education. Their salaries are set on the relevant pay scale, and are reviewed annually as part of the whole-school Performance Related Progression procedure. The pay scales are specific to the Trust, but are benchmarked against similar types of roles in similar types and sized schools.

The Chief Executive Officer performance manages the Central Executive Team, in line with the target-setting process. These targets incorporate the whole-school targets that have been agreed by Trustees and which are relevant to the individuals' roles. These are reviewed at the end of each academic year and their performance is graded as for all other staff, depending on the extent to which targets have been met or exceeded.

For the Chief Executive Officer, Trustees delegate their appraisal responsibility to a panel of Trustees selected each year by the Chair. The Trust's targets are the Chief Executive Officer's personal targets, and their performance against these is assessed in an annual performance review meeting. Where required, an external adviser is involved to check the targets set are appropriate and objective.

i. Trade union facility time

Under the provisions of the Trade Union (Facility Time Publication Requirements) Regulations 2017, where an academy trust has more than 49 full time equivalent employees throughout any 7 months within the reporting period, it must include information included in schedule 2 of the regulations. The information to be published consists of four tables covering:

Relevant union officials

Number of employees who were relevant union officials during the relevant period	Full-time equivalent employee number
0	. 0

Percentage of time spent on facility time

Percentage of time	Number of employees
0%	0
1% - 50%	0
51% - 99%	0
100%	0

Percentage of pay bill spent on facility time

Provide the total cost of facility time	0
Provide the total pay bill	0
Provide the percentage of the total pay bill spent on	0
facility time, calculated as:	
(total cost of facility time / total pay bill) x 100	

Paid trade union activities

Time spent on paid trade union activities as a	N/A
percentage of total paid facility time hours	
calculated as:	
(total hours spent on paid trade union activities by	
relevant union officials during the relevant period /	
total paid facility time hours) x 100	

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Trustees should refer to Statutory Instrument 2017 N3. 328, The Trade Union (Facility Time Publication) Requirements Regulations 2017 for calculation details.

j. Risk management

The Trustees assess the major risks to which the Trust is exposed, in particular those relating to the specific teaching, provision of facilities and other operational areas of the Trust, and its finances. The Trustees have implemented systems to assess the risks that the Trust faces, especially in the operational areas and in relation to the control of finance.

They have introduced operational procedures (e.g. vetting of new staff) and internal financial controls (as per below) in order to minimise risks. Where risks cannot be effectively managed, an insurance policy has been put in place.

The Trust has a robust and effective system of internal financial controls.

Statement of the systems of Internal Financial Control

The Trustees acknowledge that they have overall responsibility for ensuring that Advantage Schools has an effective and robust system of financial control. The Trustees are also responsible for keeping a proper accounting record which shows as accurately as possible the financial position of the Trust at any one time as well as ensuring that the financial statements comply with the Companies Act. They are responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Trust and for taking appropriate steps to detect and prevent fraud or irregularities and provide assurance that:

- The Trust is operating efficiently and effectively,
- Trust assets are safeguarded against unauthorised use or disposition,
- Proper records are maintained and financial information used or published is reliable, and
- The Trust complies with relevant laws and regulations.

The Trust's systems of internal control are based upon a framework of regular management information and administrative procedures including the segregation of duties and a system of delegation of accountability. More specifically the system includes:

- Comprehensive budgeting and monitoring systems with an annual budget and monthly financial reports which are reviewed by the Finance, Audit and Resources Committee.
- Setting targets to measure financial and other performance,
- Delegation and segregation of duties,
- Identification and management of risks.

The Trust's systems of internal financial controls are examined routinely as part of the internal scrutiny procedures put in place by Trustees which, during the year ended 31 August 2022, was provided by an external firm (UHY Hacker Young).

k. Related parties and other connected charities and organisations

Owing to the nature of the academy trust and the composition of the Board of Trustees being drawn from local public and private sector organisations, transactions may take place with organisations in which the Trustees have an interest. All transactions involving such organisations are conducted in accordance with the requirements of the Academies Trust Handbook and with the academy trust's financial regulations and

Trustees' Report (Continued) For the year ended 31 August 2022

normal procurement procedures relating to connected and related party transactions.

Objectives and Activities

a. Objects and aims

Vision and Values

Our vision is to run a family of sustainably excellent schools, setting an example to the system that illustrates that all children can become knowledgeable and join the community of educated citizens.

This is summarised as:

We aim for our schools to be the highest quality, serving our families, achieving exceptional standards. The Trust aims to be distinctive not just in what it does, but in how it does it, built around its three core values of

- Aspiration
- Respect
- Honesty

Our beliefs:

- The pursuit of truth is noble and just
- All individuals can become educated
- Schools should make no exceptions in their high aspirations

The pursuit of truth:

We prioritise subjects and content as distinctive enquiries into truth.

Pupils acknowledge their teachers as a source of truth.

Our curriculum is under constant renewal as we understand that our disciplines evolve.

We stand for 'absolute freedom of discussion, absolute unity in action' in pursuit of better standards.

Being educated:

We use research to ensure that the curriculum and pedagogy are effective.

Our teachers use time efficiently to ensure that pupils remember what is taught.

Our pupils acquire substantive knowledge to engage in the subject, and disciplinary knowledge so that they can understand and even further the pursuit of truth within the subject as experts.

Our pupils know that they can be more knowledgeable than previous generations.

Pupils understand the standards of good public decorum to which civilised people adhere and wish to both promote and embody these standards.

Our alumni promote our mission.

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

No exceptions:

Advantage Schools provide calm places of learning for all to succeed.

We recognise and promote civil behaviour.

We are intolerant of uncivil behaviour.

We do not accept deprivation as a reason for failing to become educated - we ensure that all pupils, regardless of background, meet the highest possible standards.

Our leaders take responsibility for providing an environment with high expectations of civil conduct.

We 'reach more than we teach' contributing to the wider body of schools locally, nationally and internationally.

We are unashamedly proud of our academic emphasis and our attention to detail. Our schools are places where our culture and personal achievement is at the centre of every decision.

Our schools aim for the enrichment and development of pupils, and we believe that this also means very successful examination results.

Our wider curriculum provides our pupils with a fully-rounded education which takes into account personal and social development.

b. Objectives, strategies and activities

The Trust's aims during the period ending 31 August 2022 are summarised below:

- Maintain the status of Bedford Free School and Elstow School as oversubscribed schools. To capitalise on the Ofsted rating of Queens Park Academy following its entry to the trust and to move towards a full student roll.
- To establish Houstone School as a beacon of excellence.
- Continue the Trust's work to improve the outcomes for all pupils, with a particular focus on KS1, KS2 and GCSE outcomes, and also ensuring that as far as possible, every single pupil becomes confident and skilled in their reading, spelling and writing and both schools make further progress towards becoming 'outlier' schools
- Ensure that the Trust's offer to the system and to prospective schools is clear, documented and distributed to all organisations who are realistic partners.
- To achieve cost/time efficiencies, economies of scale and comprehensive compliance of all statutory duties while facilitating the development of an effective Advantage Schools central structure
- To refine and embed an efficient MAT Governance Structure to ensure clear lines of responsibility and accountability, risk management, statutory compliance and accurate reporting by Local Governing Bodies to the Board of Directors
- To develop a growth strategy that maintains the Advantage Schools brand and ensures we have at least another two new schools confirmed in the next two years.
- To recruit, train and retain the highest calibre of staff to Advantage Schools keeping turnover healthy, staff absence low and morale high.
- To ensure that all schools in the Trust continue to be judged by Ofsted and the Trust to be at least good.

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

c. Public benefit

The Trustees confirm that they have referred to the guidance contained in the Charity Commission's general guidance on public benefit when reviewing the academy trust's objectives and aims and in planning future activities for the year. The Trustees consider that the Trust's aims are demonstrably for the public benefit.

Achievements and performance

a. Achievements and performance

The trust has continued to achieve highly successful operational and educational performance. Highlights of educational performance in 2021-22 have been:

- The best ever performance in GCSE results at Bedford Free School both in terms of attainment and an exceptional measure of progress by students since entering the school at age 11.
- The best ever performance in Key Stage 2 results at Elstow School.
- An Ofsted rating of "Good" detgermined by an inspection of Queens Park Academy in May 2022 following its entry to the trust in December 2021.

Bedford Free School and Elstow School continue to be over-subscribed and following its educational improvement and success, applications to join Queens Park Academy are increasing steadily.

The trust has been delighted to have opened its doors to a brand new school in Houghton Regis called Houstone School. While Central Bedfordshire Council continue to work towards delivery of a brand new building for the school that is currently expected later in 2023, the trust has welcomed its new students to an initial temporary site in the area and has already seen levels of admissions rise beyond initial expectations. It is clear that with its very strong emphasis on academic curriculum, the school is already developing a very positive reputation and must now prepare for significant additional capacity in 2023-24.

Alongside its academic and educational success, the trust has returned a significant surplus of income over expenditure in the year and continues to be in a very strong financial position to develop and grow the trust.

This trust is intent on using this financial strength to invest in securing strong educational performance in Houstone School during its initial phase of growth as well as to develop a scaleable structure of the central functions in preparation for supporting the educational and operational strategies of the trust as it grows and acquires new schools.

Following the pandemic, 2022 was the first year of formal GCSE examinations for students in Year 11 of Bedford Free School and the school was delighted to achieve overwhelming success as follows:

School.	Bedford Free School					
Current ofsted rating	Outstanding (January 2020)					
	Progress 8 Score & Description	% Expected EBacc	% Staying in education or entering employment	Grade 5+ in English & Maths GCSEs	Attainment 8 Score	EBacc Average Point Score
2019 Outcomes	0.8	84	89%	42%	48.8	4.82
Summer 2022						
outcomes	+0.9 Estimate*	91.8	TBC	57%	55.06	5.3

Following the pandemic, 2022 was the also first year of externally moderated exams in both Elstow School and Queens Park Academy at Key Stage 2. In comparison to performance of schools nationally where there was a very significantly reduced level of attainment, both schools showed outcomes as follows:

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

a. Achievements and performance (continued)

School	ELSTOW SCHOOL				l,		
Current ofsted rating	Good (January 2020)						
	% RWM combined Expected +	% Expected + (Reading)	% Expected + (maths)	% Expected + (writing)	% achieving at higher standard		Average Score Maths
2019 outcomes	. 60	67	83	. 83	. 7	103	103
Summer 2022	1						
Outcomes	78	87	82	85	0	105	103

School	QUEENS PARK ACADEMY Good (May 2022)]	
Current ofsted rating							
	% RWM combined Expected +	% Expected + (Reading)	% Expected + (maths)		% achieving at higher standard		Average Score Maths
2019 outcomes	35	61	75	52	0	101	103
Summer 2022							
Outcomes	34	52	.47	40	0	98	98

The improvement and outcomes of Queen's Park Academy is a key focus for the Trust moving forward.

The ongoing careful management of income and expenditure enabled all schools to fund additional improvements to their site and facilities.

The Trust is involved in discussions with a number of schools and trusts about deepening a relationship with a view to running a significantly expanded excellent Trust.

Overall the Trust goes into the 2022/23 year in a very strong position financially, reputationally and academically. Trustees are confident that the outcomes of pupils will further improve in the next few years, enhancing its status, and thus funding and quality of provision, against the backdrop of tougher financial settlements in the medium term.

c. Going concern

After making appropriate enquiries, the Board of Trustees has a reasonable expectation that the Trust has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future. For this reason, it continues to adopt the going concern basis in preparing the financial statements. Further details regarding the adoption of the going concern basis can be found in the Accounting Policies.

Financial & risk management review

a. Financial and risk management objectives and policies

The Trustees have assessed the major risks to which the Trust is exposed, in particular those related to the operations and finances of the schools, and are satisfied that systems and procedures are in place to mitigate our exposure to the major risks.

b. Financial impact of COVID-19 pandemic

The trust has received COVID recovery premium funding and school led tutoring grants in all schools of the trust and this funding has been applied in order to target strategies to close the gap in attainment amongst those students most impacted by the pandemic by means of one to one tuition and other targeted initiatives.

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

c. Key financial performance indicators

Most of the Trust's income is obtained from the Education Skills & Funding Agency (ESFA), part of the Department for Education (DfE), in the form of recurrent grants, the use of which is restricted to specific purposes. The grants received during the period ending 31 August 2022 and the associated expenditure, are shown as restricted funds in the statement of financial activities.

The Trust also receives grants for fixed assets as capital funding from the ESFA. Such grants are shown in the statement of financial activities as restricted income in the fixed asset fund.

The Trust has two key financial objectives, which are to remain financially robust and to remain solvent.

During the period ending 31 August 2022, the total recurrent expenditure of £8,272,274 (2021: £5,748,762) was mostly covered (98%) by grant funding from ESFA and other income sources. At the end of the period the Trust had an excess of income over expenditure for the period (excluding restricted fixed asset and pension funds) which amounted to £246,116 (2021: £205,164). This excess was allocated to restricted reserves except for £91,931 (2021: £10,381) which relates to unrestricted surplus.

At 31 August 2022 the school has reserves of £3,320,698 (2021: £3,074,582) (restricted general funds, excluding pension reserves, plus unrestricted funds) of which £361,111 (2021: £269,180) are free reserves (unrestricted funds).

The defined benefit LGPS pension scheme liability at 31 August 2022 is £1,308,000 (2021: £3,192,000).

d. Reserves policy

The Board of Trustees regularly examine the Trust's requirements for reserves in light of the main risks to the organisation.

At its meeting in June 2022, the Board of Trustees adopted a Reserves Policy which recommends maintaining a level of uncommitted reserves to:

- Provide a short term working balance to cushion the impact of uneven cash flows. Currently this is assessed as one month's payroll bill and operating costs for the Trust.
- Support the continued expansion and development of the Trust
- Plan for potential major items of expenditure for example capital works or emergency repairs;
- Provide a contingency to cushion the impact of unexpected events, emergencies and large shortfalls in budgets for example fluctuations in student numbers;

The Board of Trustees ensures these Reserves are met whilst still maintaining the fabric and operations of its schools, and regularly reviews its levels of Reserves at its FAR Committee and Full Board meetings.

e. Investments policy

The Trust's investment policy is to invest surplus cash reserves on deposit with established UK banks with a high credit rating where the capital invested is guaranteed. Investment returns are reviewed during the year to ensure that returns are maximised whilst safeguarding the funds invested.

Trustees' Report (Continued) For the year ended 31 August 2022

Principal risks and uncertainties

The principal risks the Trust faces are:

- Academic performance and results the Trust needs to ensure the results at all schools are excellent every year, including schools that recently joined the Trust.
- Financial changes in year on year pupil recruitment, stemming from local demographic trends
 and with a concomitant effect upon the funding levels of the schools; year on year reductions in
 per capita funding of the pupils at the schools; increase in pay scale points for all staff, increase in
 employer contributions to Teachers Pension and the deficit in the Local Government Pension
 Scheme, high employer LGPS contribution rates for Elstow School, and any future financial
 impacts of the Covid pandemic.
- Growth of the MAT failure to build or recruit further schools into the MAT or taking on schools
 with liabilities that are too significant. Failure to expand may result in the Trust having an
 unaffordable staffing structure in situ
- Reputational the continuing success of the schools is dependent on continuing to attract sufficient student numbers by maintaining the highest standards. Currently, BFS is graded Outstanding and Elstow School and Queen's Park Academy are graded as Good. The reputational risk of a decline in either of these gradings are managed through regular and close tracking and monitoring of key metrics by the SLT and Trustees
- Safeguarding and child protection the Trustees continue to ensure the highest standards are maintained in the areas of selection and monitoring of staff, the operation of child protection policies and procedures, health & safety and discipline
- Staffing the success of the schools is reliant on the quality of its staff and so the Trustees monitor
 and review policies and procedures to ensure continued development and training of staff as well
 as ensuring there is clear succession planning
- Fraud and mismanagement of funds The Trust has appointed an audit firm (UHY Hacker Young)
 to carry out internal scrutiny checks on the financial systems and records. All finance staff receive
 training to keep them up to date with financial practice and develop their skills in this area

Trustees and the Executive Team constantly review the level of existing and newly identified risks, particularly during the current Covid pandemic. The risk register is a standing item on the agenda at Finance, Audit and Resources Committee meetings and key risks or changes are discussed at each Trust Board Meeting.

Fundraising

The trust has not engaged in any significant fundraising activities.

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Plans for the future

a. Future developments

During the coming year the Trust plans to:

- Utilise our curricular expertise to distribute our distinctive, knowledge-based Advantage Schools curriculum supported by a rich framework of professional learning amongst the sector.
- Successfully run extended cohorts delivering the Early Career Framework, the new National Professional Qualifications and to refine the Advantage Schools Knowledge Exchange.
- Continue to achieve cost/time efficiencies, economies of scale and comprehensive compliance of all statutory duties while facilitating the development of an effective Advantage Schools central structure.
- Continue to refine and embed an efficient MAT Governance Structure to ensure clear lines of responsibility and accountability, risk management, statutory compliance and accurate reporting by Local Governing Bodies to the Board of Directors.
- Develop a growth strategy that maintains the Advantage Schools brand and ensures we have at least two further new schools confirmed in the next two years.
- Continue to recruit, train and retain the highest calibre of staff to Advantage Schools keeping turnover healthy, staff absence low and morale high.
- Ensure that all schools in the Trust continue to be judged by Ofsted and the Trust to be at least good or where they have recently joined the Trust to make adequate progress towards being judged as good.

Other key objectives include:

- Take advantage of growth opportunities while growing the central Trust offer.
- Maintaining or improving on all schools' current Ofsted grade should we be re-inspected.
- Continuing to improve the quality of the school sites to improve the pupil experience.

Other matters

Equal opportunities policy

The Trustees recognise that equal opportunities should be an integral part of good practice within the workplace. The Trust aims to establish equal opportunity in all areas of its activities including creating a working environment in which the contribution and needs of all people are fully valued.

Disabled persons

The policy of the Trust is to support recruitment and retention of pupils and employees with disabilities. The Trust does this by adapting the physical environment, by making support resources available and through training and career development.

Trustees' Report (Continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Managing Conflicts of Interest

The trust operates distinct procedures for ensuring that the duties of the trustees are not impacted by conflicts of interest as follows:

- The trust has procedures for identifying conflicts of interest. This includes requiring trustees to annually make a formal declaration of their personal business and pecuniary interests in relation to both themselves and their related parties as well as giving a verbal decalaration of any interests when attending any meetings of the trustees.
- Where any conflict of interest or potential conflict of interest is identified, the trustees are required to
 consider either not pursuing a course of action, proceeding with an issues in a way that avoids a
 conflict of interest or securing the resignation/not proceeding with appointment of the relevant
 trustee.
- The trust maintains a process for recording all conflicts of interest and disclosing any transaction where there is any benefit accruing to a trustee or their related parties.

Disclosure of information to auditor

Each of the persons who are Trustees at the time when this Trustees' report is approved has confirmed that:

Insofar as the Trustees are aware:

- there is no relevant audit information of which the charitable company's auditor is unaware, and
- the Trustees have taken all steps that they ought to have been taken to make themselves aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that auditor is aware of that information.

Trustees' report, incorporating a strategic report, was approved by order of the Board of Trustees, as the company Directors, on 7 December 2022 and signed on its behalf by:

-DocuSigned by:

lan (ampbell I Campbell 14402...

Chair of Trustees

Governance Statement

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Scope of Responsibility

As Trustees, we acknowledge we have overall responsibility for ensuring that Advantage Schools has an effective and appropriate system of control, financial and otherwise. However, such a system is designed to manage rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives, and can provide only reasonable and not absolute assurance against material misstatement or loss.

The Board of Trustees has delegated the day-to-day responsibility to the Chief Executive Officer, as Accounting Officer, for ensuring financial controls conform with the requirements of both propriety and good financial management and in accordance with the requirements and responsibilities assigned to it in the funding agreement between Advantage Schools and the Secretary of State for Education. The Chief Executive Officer is also responsible for reporting to the Board of Trustees any material weaknesses or breakdowns in internal control.

Governance

The information on governance included here supplements that described in the Trustees' report and in the Statement of Trustees' Responsibilities. The Board of Trustees of Advantage Schools has formally met 6 times during the year. Attendance during the year at meetings of the Board of Trustees was as follows:

Trustee	Meetings attended	Out of a possible
R Bessell *	3	5
I Campbell (Chair of Trustees from 7 October 2020)	6	6
M Coward *	5	6
A Heavey (Appointed October 2019)	4	6
P Jameson * (Chair of FAR Committee)	6	6
M McCourt	4	6
T Rees	0	2
R N Syson *	6	6
T Moss (Appointed 25 th May 2022)	2	2

^{*} Member of the Finance, Audit and Resources Committee.

The **Finance**, **Audit and Resources** (**FAR**) **Committee** is a sub-committee of the main board of trustees. The Committee's overriding purpose, as set out in its Terms of Reference, is to achieve internal scrutiny which delivers objective and independent assurance for the Trust in line with the principles of the Academies Financial Handbook.

The FAR Committee has met 6 times during the year. Attendance during the year at meetings was as follows:

Trustee	Meetings attended	Out of a possible
R Bessell	2	6
M Coward	6	6
P Jameson (Committee Chair)	6	6
R N Syson	6	6

Governance Statement (continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Review of Value for Money

As accounting officer, the Chief Executive Officer has responsibility for ensuring that the academy delivers good value in the use of public resources. The accounting officer understands that value for money refers to the educational and wider societal outcomes achieved in return for the taxpayer resources received.

The accounting officer considers how the academy's use of its resources has provided good value for money during each academic year, and reports to the Board of Trustees where value for money can be improved, including the use of benchmarking data where available. The accounting officer for the academy has delivered improved value for money during the year by ensuring that financial procedures are followed in line with the Academies Financial Handbook and the Trust's financial handbook as well as benchmarking attainment and outcomes as outlined elsewhere in the report.

The Purpose of the System of Internal Control

The system of internal control is designed to manage risk to a reasonable level rather than to eliminate all risk of failure to achieve policies, aims and objectives; it can therefore only provide reasonable and not absolute assurance of effectiveness. The system of internal control is based on an ongoing process designed to identify and prioritise the risks to the achievement of Trust policies, aims and objectives, to evaluate the likelihood of those risks being realised and the impact should they be realised, and to manage them efficiently, effectively and economically. The system of internal control has been in place in Advantage Schools for the year 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 and up to the date of approval of the annual report and financial statements.

Capacity to Handle Risk

The Board of Trustees has reviewed the key risks to which the Trust is exposed together with the operating, financial and compliance controls that have been implemented to mitigate those risks. The Board of Trustees is of the view that there is a formal ongoing process for identifying, evaluating and managing the Trust's significant risks, which has been in place for the year 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 and up to the date of approval of the annual report and financial statements. Significant risks and changes in them will be reviewed at each Trust Board meeting

The Risk and Control Framework

The Trust's system of internal financial control is based on a framework of regular management information and administrative procedures including the segregation of duties and a system of delegation and accountability. In particular, it includes:

- comprehensive budgeting and monitoring systems with an annual budget and monthly financial reports which are reviewed by Trustees;
- regular reviews by the Finance, Audit & Resources Committee of reports which indicate financial performance against the forecasts and of major purchase plans, capital works and expenditure programmes;
- inclusion of key financial KPI's in the financial reports reviewed at every Finance, Audit & Resources Committee meeting;
- setting targets to measure financial and other performance;
- clearly defined purchasing (asset purchase or capital investment) guidelines;
- delegation of authority and segregation of duties;
- identification and management of risks.

Governance Statement (continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

The Board of Trustees has considered the Academies Financial Handbook's requirements for internal scrutiny and has decided to appoint an audit firm (UHY Hacker Young) to carry out termly internal scrutiny checks, reporting findings to Trustees via the Finance, Audit and Resources Committee.

The internal scrutiny checks include performing a range of checks on the Trust's financial systems. In particular, the checks carried out in the current period included:

- testing of financial procedures
- testing of payroll systems
- · testing of purchase systems
- testing of expenses

Review of Effectiveness

As Accounting Officer, the Chief Executive Officer has responsibility for reviewing the effectiveness of the system of internal control. During the year in question the review has been informed by:

- · the internal scrutiny checks; and
- the work of the external auditor;

Approved by order of the members of the Board of Trustees on 7 December 2022 and signed on their behalf by:

-DocuSigned by:

lan Campbell —31CD5DF520444D2...

I Campbell
Chair of Trustees

-DocuSigned by:

Stuart Lock ---83D4E2592CE2468...

S Lock

Accounting Officer

Statement of Regularity, Propriety and Compliance

For the year ended 31 August 2022

As Accounting Officer of Advantage Schools, I have considered my responsibility to notify the Board of Trustees and the Education Funding Agency of material irregularity, impropriety and non-compliance with ESFA terms and conditions of funding, under the funding agreement in place between the Trust and the Secretary of State. As part of my consideration I have had due regard to the requirements of the Academies Trust Handbook (2021).

I confirm that I and the Board of Trustees are able to identify any material, irregular or improper use of funds by the Trust, or material non-compliance with the terms and conditions of funding under the Trust's funding agreement and the Academies Trust Handbook (2021).

I confirm that no instances of material irregularity, impropriety or funding non-compliance have been discovered to date. If any instances are identified after the date of this statement, these will be notified to the Board of Trustees and EFSA.

-DocuSigned by:

Stuart Lock 63D4E2592CE2468...

S Lock

Accounting Officer

7 December 2022

Advantage Schools Statement of Trustees' Responsibilities

For the year ended 31 August 2022

The Trustees (who act trustees of Advantage Schools and are also the directors of the charitable company for the purposes of company law) are responsible for preparing the Trustees' Report and the financial statements in accordance with the Annual Accounts Direction published by the Education and Skills Funding Agency, United Kingdom Accounting Standards (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice) and applicable law and regulations.

Company law requires the Trustees to prepare financial statements for each financial year. Under company law the Trustees must not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the charitable company and of its incoming resources and application of resources, including its income and expenditure, for that period. In preparing these financial statements, the Governors are required to:

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently
- observe the methods and principles in the Charities SORP 2019 and the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022
- make judgments and accounting estimates that are reasonable and prudent
- state whether applicable UK Accounting Standards FRS 102 have been followed, subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements
- prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the charitable company will continue in business

The Trustees are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the charitable company's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the charitable company and enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Companies Act 2006. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the charitable company and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

The Trustees are responsible for ensuring that in its conduct and operation the charitable company applies financial and other controls, which conform with the requirements both of propriety and of good financial management. They are also responsible for ensuring grants received from ESFA/DfE have been applied for the purposes intended.

The Trustees are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the corporate and financial information included on the charitable company's website. Legislation in the United Kingdom governing the preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions.

Approved by order of the members of the board of Trustees on 7 December 2022 and signed on its behalf by:

-DocuSigned by:

lan Campbell

31CD5DF520444D2...

I Campbell

Chair of Trustees

Advantage Schools Independent Auditor's Report on the Financial Statements

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Advantage Schools for the year ended 31 August 2022 which comprise Statement of Financial Activities, the Balance Sheet, the Statement of Cash Flows and notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law and United Kingdom Accounting Standards (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice), including Financial Reporting Standard 102 The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland, the Charities SORP 2019 and the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022 issued by the Education and Skills Funding Agency.

In our opinion the financial statements:

- give a true and fair view of the state of the academy trust's affairs as at 31 August 2022, and of its incoming resources and application of resources, including its income and expenditure, for the year then ended;
- have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice; and
- have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006, the Charities SORP 2019 and the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022 issued by the Education and Skills Funding Agency.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) (ISAs (UK)) and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report. We are independent of the academy trust in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, including the FRC's Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the company's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the Trustees with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

Independent Auditor's Report on the Financial Statements (continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Other information

The Trustees are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the Reference and Administrative Details, the Report of the Directors and Strategic Report, and the Governance Statement. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in our report, we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether there is a material misstatement in the financial statements or a material misstatement of the other information. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact.

We have nothing to report in this regard.

Opinion on other matter prescribed by the Companies Act 2006

In our opinion, based on the work undertaken in the course of the audit:

- the information given in the Trustees' report, which includes the strategic report and the directors' report prepared for purposes of company law, for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared is consistent with the financial statements; and
- the strategic report and the directors' report included within the Trustee's report have been prepared in accordance with applicable legal requirements.

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

In the light of our knowledge and understanding of the academy trust and its environment obtained in the course of the audit, we have not identified material misstatements in the strategic report and the directors' report.

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters in relation to which the Companies Act 2006 requires us to report to you if, in our opinion:

- adequate accounting records have not been kept, or returns adequate for our audit have not been received from branches not visited by us; or
- the financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns; or
- · certain disclosures of directors' remuneration specified by law are not made; or
- we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.

Responsibilities for the financial statements

As explained more fully in the Trustees' responsibilities statement set out on page 20, the Trustees (who are also the directors of the academy trust for the purposes of company law) are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, and for such internal control as the Trustees determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Independent Auditor's Report on the Financial Statements (continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

In preparing the financial statements, the Trustees are responsible for assessing the academy trust's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Trustees either intend to liquidate the academy trust or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We design procedures in line with our responsibilities, outlined above, to detect material misstatements in respect of irregularities, including fraud. The extent to which our procedures are capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud, is detailed below.

Explanation as to what extend the audit was considered capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud

We gained an understanding of the legal and regulatory framework applicable to the company and the industry in which it operates and considered the risk of acts by the company that were contrary to applicable laws and regulations, including fraud. These included, but were not limited to, the Companies Act 2006 and tax legislation.

We evaluated management's incentives and opportunities for fraudulent manipulation of the financial statements and the financial report (including the risk of override of controls), and determined that the principal risks were related to posting inappropriate entries including journals to overstate revenue or understate expenditure and management bias in accounting estimates.

Audit procedures performed by the engagement team included:

- discussions with management, including considerations of known or suspected instances of noncompliance with laws and regulations and fraud;
- gaining an understanding of management's controls designed to prevent and detect irregularities;
 and
- · identifying and testing journal entries.

Owing to the inherent limitations of an audit, there is an unavoidable risk that we may not have detected some material misstatements in the financial statements, even though we have properly planned and performed our audit in accordance with auditing standards. For example, the further removed non-compliance with laws and regulations (irregularities) is from the events and transactions reflected in the financial statements, the less likely the inherently limited procedures required by auditing standards would identify it. In addition, as with any audit, there remained a higher risk of non-detection of irregularities, as these may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal controls. We are not responsible for preventing non-compliance and cannot be expected to detect non-compliance with all laws and regulations.

A further description of our responsibilities is available at on the Financial Reporting Council's website at: https://www.frc.org.uk/auditorsresponsibilities. The description forms part of our auditor's report.

Independent Auditor's Report on the Financial Statements (continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Use of our report

This report is made solely to the academy trust's members, as a body, in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the charitable company's members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the charitable company and the charitable company's members as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Stew Robinson 5516A04AAA2A4F6...

Steve Robinson (Senior Statutory Auditor) for and on behalf of

Mercer & Hole LLP Chartered Accountants Statutory Auditor Silbury Court 420 Silbury Boulevard Central Milton Keynes MK9 2AF

Date: 12/12/2022

Independent Reporting Accountant's Assurance Report on Regularity to Advantage Schools and the Education & Skills Funding Agency

For the year ended 31 August 2022

In accordance with the terms of our engagement letter dated 27 October 2022 and further to the requirements of the Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA) as included in the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022, we have carried out an engagement to obtain limited assurance about whether the expenditure disbursed and income received by Advantage Schools during the period 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 have been applied to the purposes identified by Parliament and the financial transactions conform to the authorities which govern them.

This report is made solely to Advantage Schools and ESFA in accordance with the terms of our engagement letter. Our work has been undertaken so that we might state to Advantage Schools and ESFA those matters we are required to state in a report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than Advantage Schools and ESFA, for our work, for this report, or for the conclusion we have formed.

Respective responsibilities of Advantage Schools' accounting officer and the reporting accountant

The accounting officer is responsible, under the requirements of Advantage School's funding agreement with the Secretary of State for Education dated 22 June 2012 and the Academies Trust Handbook, extant from 1 September 2021, for ensuring that expenditure disbursed and income received is applied for the purposes intended by Parliament and the financial transactions conform to the authorities which govern them.

Our responsibilities for this engagement are established in the United Kingdom by our profession's ethical guidance and are to obtain limited assurance and report in accordance with our engagement letter and the requirements of the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022. We report to you whether anything has come to our attention in carrying out our work which suggests that in all material respects, expenditure disbursed and income received during the period 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 have not been applied to purposes intended by Parliament or that the financial transactions do not conform to the authorities which govern them.

Approach

We conducted our engagement in accordance with the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022 issued by the ESFA. We performed a limited assurance engagement as defined in our engagement letter.

The objective of a limited assurance engagement is to perform such procedures as to obtain information and explanations in order to provide us with sufficient appropriate evidence to express a negative conclusion on regularity.

A limited assurance engagement is more limited in scope than a reasonable assurance engagement and consequently does not enable us to obtain assurance that we would become aware of all significant matters that might be identified in a reasonable assurance engagement. Accordingly, we do not express a positive opinion.

Independent Reporting Accountant's Assurance Report on Regularity (continued)

For the year ended 31 August 2022

Our engagement includes examination, on a test basis, of evidence relevant to the regularity and propriety of the academy trust's income and expenditure.

The work undertaken to draw to our conclusion includes:

- Ascertain the regulation relevant to the Academy.
- Assess the risk of material irregularity, impropriety, or funding non-compliance.
- A review of the relevant paperwork and discussions with the Accounting Officer to ensure the Trust conformed with the framework of authorities.
- Substantive work was carried out to ensure the terms and conditions of funding had been adhered to, for payroll purchases and other income.

Conclusion

In the course of our work, nothing has come to our attention which suggests that in all material respects the expenditure disbursed and income received during the period 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 has not been applied to purposes intended by Parliament and the financial transactions do not conform to the authorities which govern them.

Reporting Accountant

More a khe W

Mercer & Hole LLP Chartered Accountants Silbury Court 420 Silbury Boulevard Central Milton Keynes MK9 2AF

Date: 12/12/2022

Statement of Financial Activities for the year ended 31 August 2022 (including Income and Expenditure Account)

	Note	Unrestricted Funds	Restricted General Funds £	Restricted Fixed Asset Funds	Total 2022 £	Total 2021 £
Income and endowments from:	14010	~	~	2	~	~
Donations and capital grants Charitable activities:	3	-	-	208,182	208,182	345,976
Transfer of academy into trust		-	-	-	-	-
Funding for the academy trust's educational operations	4	-	7,404,131		7,404,131	5,371,345
Other trading activities	5	143,440	42,394	-	185,834	44,482
Investments	6	4,970	-	-	4,970	346
Total		148,410	7,446,525	208,182	7,803,117	5,762,149
Expenditure on: Charitable activities:					•	
Academy trust educational	7 & 8					
Operations	7 0.0	56,479	7,768,463	447,332	8,272,274	5,748,762
Transfer of academy into trust		. <u>-</u>	3,481,272	(2,952,264)	529,008	<u> </u>
Total		56,479	11,249,735	(2,504,932)	8,801,282	5,748,762
Net income / (expenditure)		91,931	(3,803,210)	2,713,114	(998,165)	13,387
Transfers between funds		-	(372,605)	372,605	-	-
Other recognised gains / (losses):		-	-	· -	-	-
Actuarial (losses) / gains on defined benefit pension schemes	16 & 26	-	6,214,000	-	6,214,000	(514,000)
	16 &					
Net movement in funds	26	91,931	2,038,185	3,085,719	5,215,835	(500,613)
Reconciliation of funds						
Total funds brought forward		269,180	(386,598)	10,939,950	10,822,532	11,323,145
Total funds carried forward		361,111	1,651,587	14,025,669	16,038,367	10,822,532
Total Idildo Gallied Iolwald		301,111	1,001,007	14,023,009	10,030,307	, 0,022,002

All income and expenditure derive from continuing activities.

The statement of financial activities includes all gains and losses recognised during the year ended 31 August 2022.

Advantage Schools Balance Sheet as at 31 August 2022

Company Number 07337888

	Notes	2022 £	2022 £	2021 £	2021 £
Fixed assets		.	-	_	
Tangible assets	13		13,971,904		11,105,888
Current assets					
Debtors	14	445,269		346,603	
Cash at bank and in hand		3,827,451		2,906,364	
	-	4,272,720		3,252,867	
Liabilities					
Creditors: Amounts falling due within one year	15 -	(893,104)		(344,323)	
Net current assets			3,379,616		2,908,644
Total assets less current liabilities			17,351,520		14,014,532
Creditors: Amounts falling due after more than one year	15		(5,153)		-
Net assets excluding pension liability			17,346,367		14,014,532
Defined benefit pension scheme liability	26		(1,308,000)		(3,192,000)
Total net assets			16,038,367		10,822,532
Funds of the academy trust: Restricted funds					
Fixed asset fund	16	14,025,669		10,939,950	
Restricted income fund	16	2,959,587		2,805,402	
Pension reserve	16 _	(1,308,000)		(3,192,000)	
Total restricted funds			15,677,256		10,553,352
Unrestricted income funds	16		361,111	_	269,180
Total funds			16,038,367	_	10,822,532

The financial statements on pages 29 to 52 were approved by the Trustees and authorised for issue on 7 December 2022 and are signed on their behalf by

— Docusigned by:

Ian Campbell
—31CD5DF520444D2...

I Campbell

Chair of The Trust Board

Advantage Schools Statement of Cash Flows for the year ended 31 August 2022

Cash flows from operating activities	Notes	2022 £	2021 £
Net cash provided by/ (used in) operating activities	20	304,282	194,180
Cash flows from investing activities	21	616,805	(155,227)
Change in cash and cash equivalents in the reporting period		921,087	38,953
Cash and cash equivalents at 1 September 2021		2,906,364	2,867,411
Cash and cash equivalents at 31 August 2022		3,827,451	2,906,364

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022

1 Accounting Policies

General Information and Basis of Preparation

Advantage Schools is a company limited by guarantee incorporated in England. The address of the registered office is given in the Reference and Administrative Details given on page 1 of these financial statements. The nature of the academy trust's operations and principal activities are set out in the Trustees' Report on page 3.

The financial statements of the academy trust, which is a public benefit entity under FRS 102, have been prepared under the historical cost convention in accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard Applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland (FRS 102), the Accounting and Reporting by Charities: Statement of Recommended Practice applicable to charities preparing their accounts in accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland (FRS 102) (Charities SORP (FRS 102) 2019), the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022 issued by ESFA, the Charities Act 2011 and the Companies Act 2006.

A summary of the principal accounting policies adopted (which have been applied consistently, except where noted), judgements and key sources of estimation uncertainty, is set out below

Going Concern

The trustees assess whether the use of going concern is appropriate i.e. whether there are any material uncertainties related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the ability of the academy trust to continue as a going concern. The trustees make this assessment in respect of a period of one year from the date of authorisation for issue of the financial statements and have concluded that the academy trust has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future and there are no material uncertainties about the academy trust's ability to continue as a going concern, thus they continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting in preparing the financial statements.

Income

All incoming resources are recognised when the academy trust has entitlement to the funds, the receipt is probable and the amount can be measured reliably.

Grants receivable

Grants are included in the Statement of Financial Activities on a receivable basis. The balance of income received for specific purposes but not expended during the period is shown in the relevant funds on the balance sheet. Where income is received in advance of meeting any performance-related conditions there is not unconditional entitlement to the income and its recognition is deferred and included in creditors as deferred income until the performance-related conditions are met. Where entitlement occurs before income is received, the income is accrued

General Annual Grant is recognised in full in the Statement of Financial Activities in the year for which it is receivable and any abatement in respect of the period is deducted from income and recognised as a liability.

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

1 Statement of accounting policies (continued)

• Sponsorship Income

Sponsorship income provided to the academy trust which amounts to a donation is recognised in the Statement of Financial Activities in the period in which it is receivable (where there are no performance-related conditions), where the receipt is probable and it can be measured reliably.

Donations

Donations are recognised on a receivable basis (where there are no performance-related conditions) where the receipt is probable and the amount can be reliably measured.

Other Income

Other income, including the hire of facilities, is recognised in the period it is receivable and to the extent the academy trust has provided the goods or services.

Donated goods, facilities and services

Goods donated for resale are included at fair value, being the expected proceeds from sale less the expected costs of sale. If it is practical to assess the fair value at receipt, it is recognised in stock and 'Income from other trading activities'. Upon sale, the value of the stock is charged against 'Income from other trading activities' and the proceeds are recognised as 'Income from other trading activities'. Where it is impractical to fair value the items due to the volume of low value items they are not recognised in the financial statements until they are sold. This income is recognised within 'Income from other trading activities'.

Transfer of existing academies into the academy trust

Where assets and liabilities are received on the transfer of an existing academy into the academy trust, the transferred net assets are measured at fair value and recognised in the balance sheet at the pont when the risks and rewards of ownership pass to the academy trust. An equal amount of income is recognised for the transfer of an existing academy into the academy trust within donations and capital grant income to the net assets acquired.

Donated fixed assets

Where the donated good is a fixed asset it is measured at fair value, unless it is impractical to measure this reliably, in which case the cost of the item to the donor should be used. The gain is recognised as income from donations and a corresponding amount is included in the appropriate fixed asset category and depreciated over the useful economic life in accordance with the academy trust's accounting policies.

Expenditure

Expenditure is recognised once there is a legal or constructive obligation to transfer economic benefit to a third party, it is probable that a transfer of economic benefits will be required in settlement and the amount of the obligation can be measured reliably. Expenditure is classified by activity. The costs of each activity are made up of the total of direct costs and shared costs, including support costs involved in undertaking each activity. Direct costs attributable to a single activity are allocated directly to that activity. Shared costs which contribute to more than one activity and support costs which are not attributable to a single activity are apportioned between those activities on a basis consistent with the use of resources. Central staff costs are allocated on the basis of time spent, and depreciation charges allocated on the portion of the asset's use.

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

1 Statement of accounting policies (continued)

Expenditure on raising funds

This includes all expenditure incurred by the academy trust to raise funds for its charitable purposes and includes costs of all fundraising activities, events and non-charitable trading.

Charitable activities

These are costs incurred on the academy trust's educational operations, including support costs and costs relating to the governance of the academy trust apportioned to charitable activities.

All resources expended are inclusive of irrecoverable VAT.

Tangible Fixed Assets

Assets costing £5,000 or more are capitalised as tangible fixed assets and are carried at cost, net of depreciation and any provision for impairment.

Where tangible fixed assets have been acquired with the aid of specific grants, either from the government or from the private sector, they are included in the Balance Sheet at cost and depreciated over their expected useful economic life. Where there are specific conditions attached to the funding requiring the continued use of the asset, the related grants are credited to a restricted fixed asset fund in the Statement of Financial Activities and carried forward in the Balance Sheet. Depreciation on the relevant assets is charged directly to the restricted fixed asset fund in the Statement of Financial Activities. Where tangible fixed assets have been acquired with unrestricted funds, depreciation on such assets is charged to the unrestricted fund.

Depreciation is provided on all tangible fixed assets other than freehold land and assets under construction, at rates calculated to write off the cost of each asset on a straight-line basis over its expected useful life, as follows:

•	Freehold & leasehold property	50 years
•	Plant & machinery	10 years
•	Fixtures & fittings	5 years
•	Computer hardware	4 years
•	Motor vehicles	7 years

Assets in the course of construction are included at cost. Depreciation on these assets is not charged until they are brought into use and reclassified to freehold or leasehold land and buildings.

A review for impairment of a fixed asset is carried out if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of any fixed asset may not be recoverable. Shortfalls between the carrying value of fixed assets and their recoverable amounts are recognised as impairments. Impairment losses are recognised in the Statement of Financial Activities.

Liabilities

Liabilities are recognised when there is an obligation at the balance sheet date as a result of a past event, it is probable that a transfer of economic benefit will be required in settlement, and the amount of the settlement can be estimated reliably. Liabilities are recognised at the amount that the academy trust anticipates it will pay to settle the debt or the amount it has received as advanced payments for the goods or services it must provide.

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

1 Statement of accounting policies (continued)

Provisions

Provisions are recognised when the academy trust has an obligation at the reporting date as a result of a past event which it is probable will result in the transfer of economic benefits and the obligation can be estimated reliably.

Provisions are measured at the best estimate of the amounts required to settle the obligation. Where the effect of the time value of money is material, the provision is based on the present value of those amounts, discounted at the pre-tax discount rate that reflects the risks specific to the liability. The unwinding of the discount is recognised within interest payable and similar charges.

Leased Assets

Rentals under operating leases are charged on a straight line basis over the lease term.

Financial Instruments

The academy trust only holds basic financial instruments as defined by FRS 102. The financial assets and financial liabilities of the academy trust and their measurement basis are as follows:

Financial assets – trade and other debtors are basic financial instruments and are debt instruments measured at amortised cost. Prepayments are not financial instruments.

Cash at bank – is classified as a basic financial instrument and is measured at face value.

Financial liabilities – trade creditors, accruals and other creditors are financial instruments, and are measured at amortised. Taxation and social security are not included in the financial instruments disclosure definition. Deferred income is not deemed to be a financial liability, as the cash settlement has already taken place and there is an obligation to deliver services rather than cash or another financial instrument.

Taxation

The academy trust is considered to pass the tests set out in Paragraph 1 Schedule 6 of the Finance Act 2010 and therefore it meets the definition of a charitable company for UK corporation tax purposes.

Accordingly, the academy trust is potentially exempt from taxation in respect of income or capital gains received within categories covered by part 11, chapter 3 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010 or Section 256 of the Taxation of Chargeable Gains Act 1992, to the extent that such income or gains are applied exclusively to charitable purposes.

Pension Benefits

Retirement benefits to employees of the academy trust are provided by the Teachers' Pension Scheme ('TPS') and the Local Government Pension Scheme ('LGPS'). These are defined benefit schemes.

The TPS is an unfunded scheme and contributions are calculated so as to spread the cost of pensions over employees' working lives with the academy trust in such a way that the pension cost is a substantially level percentage of current and future pensionable payroll. The contributions are determined by the Government Actuary on the basis of quadrennial valuations using a prospective unit credit method. TPS is an unfunded multi-employer scheme with no underlying assets to assign between employers. Consequently, the TPS is treated as a defined contribution scheme for accounting purposes and the contributions recognised in the period to which they relate.

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

1 Statement of accounting policies (continued)

The LGPS is a funded scheme and the assets are held separately from those of the academy trust in separate trustee administered funds. Pension scheme assets are measured at fair value and liabilities are measured on an actuarial basis using the projected unit credit method and discounted at a rate equivalent to the current rate of return on a high quality corporate bond of equivalent term and currency to the liabilities. The actuarial valuations are obtained at least triennially and are updated at each balance sheet date. The amounts charged to operating surplus are the current service costs and the costs of scheme introductions, benefit changes, settlements and curtailments. They are included as part of staff costs as incurred. Net interest on the net defined benefit liability is also recognised in the Statement of Financial Activities and comprises the interest cost on the defined benefit obligation and interest income on the scheme assets, calculated by multiplying the fair value of the scheme assets at the beginning of the period by the rate used to discount the benefit obligations. The difference between the interest income on the scheme assets and the actual return on the scheme assets is recognised in other recognised gains and losses.

Actuarial gains and losses are recognised immediately in other recognised gains and losses.

Fund Accounting

Unrestricted income funds represent those resources which may be used towards meeting any of the charitable objects of the academy trust at the discretion of the Trustees.

Restricted fixed asset funds are resources which are to be applied to specific capital purposes imposed by funders where the asset acquired or created is held for a specific purpose.

Restricted general funds comprise all other restricted funds received with restrictions imposed by the funder/donor and include grants from the Education and Skills Funding Agency/Department for Education Group.

Critical accounting estimates and areas of judgement

Estimates and judgements are continually evaluated and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances.

Critical accounting estimates and assumptions

The academy trust makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates and assumptions will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. The estimates and assumptions that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are discussed below.

The present value of the Local Government Pension Scheme defined benefit liability depends on a number of factors that are determined on an actuarial basis using a variety of assumptions. The assumptions used in determining the net cost (income) for pensions include the discount rate. Any changes in these assumptions, which are disclosed in note 26, will impact the carrying amount of the pension liability. Furthermore a roll forward approach which projects results from the latest full actuarial valuation performed at 31 March 2016 has been used by the actuary in valuing the pensions liability at 31 August 2022. Any differences between the figures derived from the roll forward approach and a full actuarial valuation would impact on the carrying amount of the pension liability.

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

2 General Annual Grant (GAG)

Under the funding agreement with the Secretary of State, the Trust was not subject to a limit on the amount of GAG that it could carry forward at 31 August 2022.

3 Donations and capital grants

Unrestricted Funds	Restricted Funds	Total 2022	Total 2021
£	£	£	£
•	208,182	208,182	331,870
-	-		14,106
	208,182	208,182	
-	345,976	345,976	0
	Funds £	Funds	Funds Funds 2022 £ £ £ - 208,182 208,182 - - - - 208,182 208,182

4 Funding for the Academy Trust's educational operations

	Unrestricted Funds £	Restricted Funds £	Total 2022 £	Total 2021 £
DfE / ESFA grants	_	_	_	
General Annual Grant (GAG)	-	6,204,665	6,204,665	4,591,862
Other DfE/ESFA grants	•	836,941	836,941	621,430
Coronavirus support	-	6,844	6,844	78,310
		7,048,450	7,048,450	5,291,602
Other Government grants				
Other Government grants	-	355,681	355,681	79,743
	-	355,679	355,679	79,743
		7,404,131	7,404,131	5,371,345
2021 Total		5,371,345	5,371,345	

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

5 Other trading activities

Educational trip income Catering income Income from other charitable activities	Unrestricted Funds £ - 18,697 124,743	Restricted Funds £ 42,394	Total 2022 £ 42,394 18,697 124,743	Total 2021 £ - 675 43,807
	143,440	42,394	185,834	44,482
2021 Total	44,482		44,482	
6 Investment income				
	Unrestricted Funds £	Restricted Funds £	Total 2022 £	Total 2021 £
Short term deposits	4,970	<u>-</u>	4,970	346
	4,970	<u> </u>	4,970	346
2021 Total	346	-	346	
7 Expenditure				

•	Non Pay Expenditure				
	Staff Costs £	Premises £	Other £	Total 2022 £	Total 2021 £
Academy's educational operations:					
Direct costs	4,747,164	-	337,424	5,084,588	3,769,001
Allocated support costs	1,515,942	447,332	1,224,412	3,187,686	1,979,761
	6,263,106	447,332	1,561,836	8,272,274	5,748,762
2021 Total	4,446,543	306,018	996,201	5,748,762	

Net income/(expenditure) for the year includes:

	2022	2021
	£	£
Operating lease rentals	15386	9,847
Depreciation	447,332	313,753
Fees payable to auditor for:		
- audit	14,000	14,550
- other services	5,900	5,383

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

8 Charitable activities

	Unrestricted Funds £	Restricted General Funds £	Total 2022 £	Total 2021 £
Direct costs – educational operations	37,782	5,046,806	5,084,598	3,769,001
Support costs – educational operations	18,697	3,168,989	3,187,676	1,979,761
	56,479	8,215,795	8,272,274	5,748,762
2021 Total	34,447	5,714,315	5,748,762	
Analysis of support costs	Unrestricted Funds £	Restricted General Funds £	Total 2022 £	Total 2021 £
Educational operations	~	~		
Support staff costs	-	1,515,942	1,515,942	878,888
Depreciation	-	447,332	447,332	313,753
Technology costs	-	130,996	130,996	114,915
Premises costs		486,694	486,694	306,018
Catering	18,697	123,453	142,150	109,935
Other support costs	-	378,706	378,706	236,319
Governance costs	-	85,866	85,866	19,933
Total support costs	18,697	3,168,989	3,187,686	1,979,761
2021 Total	10,292	1,969,469	1,979,761	

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

9 Staff

a. Staff costs

Staff costs during the period were:

	Total 2022 £	Total 2021 £
Wages and salaries	4,246,328	3,172,626
Social security costs	391,965	302,089
Operating costs of defined benefit pension schemes	988,060	749,944
	5,626,353	4,224,659
Supply staff costs	129,753	36,885
	5,756,106	4,261,544

Wages and salaries include £10,548 (2021: £17,670) of severance payments, which related to two (2021: four) employees. All of the payments were non-contractual (2021: one non-contractual payment of £8,070). These are disclosed in the following bands:

0 to £25,000	2
£25,001 - £50,000	0
£50,001 - £100,000	0
£100,001 - £150,000	0
£150,000+	0

b. Staff numbers

The average number of persons employed by the academy trust during the period was as follows:

	2022	2021
•	No.	No.
Teachers	69	52
Administration and support	101	52
Management	7	. 7
	177	111

c. Higher paid staff

The number of employees whose employee benefits (excluding employer pension costs) exceeded £60,000 was:

	2022 No.	2021 No.
£60,000 - £70,000	2	3
£70,001 - £80,000	1	1
£90,001- £100,000	1	1

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

d. Key management personnel

The key management personnel of the academy trust comprise the Trustees and Executive Team as listed on pages 1 and 5. The total amount of employee benefits (including employer pension contributions and employer national insurance contributions) received by key management personnel for their services to the academy trust was £352,479 (2021: £330,415).

10 Related Party Transactions - Trustees' remuneration and expenses

During the period ended 31 August 2022, no remuneration or other benefits or expenses were reimbursed or paid directly to Trustees (2021: £nil).

Other related party transactions involving the Trustees are set out in note 27.

11 Trustees and officers insurance

Since 1 September 2022 and in accordance with normal practice the academy subscribes to the Risk Protection Arrangement (RPA) scheme that is offered to academies by central government as an alternative to insurance. This arrangement provides assurance against the risk of claims for negligent acts, errors or ommissions against Trustees and officers whilst on academy business. The insurance provides cover up to £10m on any one claim.

12 Central services

The academy trust has provided the following central services to its academies during the year:

- Support to educational improvment
- Human resources
- · Operational management of estates and facilities
- Financial services
- Others as arising

The academy trust charges for these services on the following basis:

5.5% of GAG top-slice basis with additional support charges as and when incurred.

The actual amounts charged in the year were as follows:

	2022	2021
	£	£
Bedford Free School	154,629	152,472
Elstow School	88,373	86,100
	243,002	238,572

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

13 Tangible fixed assets

	Freehold land and buildings £	Leasehold land and buildings	Assets under construction £	Plant & machinery £
Cost				
At 1 September 2021	6,851,068	5,160,000	245,903	31,795
Transfer in of academy	-	2,931,790	-	<u>-</u>
Additions	78,987	-	-	-
Transfers	245,903	-	(245,903)	-
Disposals	-	-	-	-
At 31 August 2022	7,175,958	8,091,790	_	31,795
Depreciation				
At 1 September 2021	961,474	400,825	_	15,757
Charged in year	143,519	155,621	-	3,179
Disposals	•	•	-	-
At 31 August 2022	1,104,993	556,446	-	18,936
Net book values				
At 31 August 2022	6,070,965	7,535,344	•	12,859
At 31 August 2021	5,889,594	4,759,175	245,903	16,038
		Furniture and	Computer	
	Motor vehicles	Equipment	equipment	Total
	£	£	£	£
Cost				
At 1 September 2021	39,753	338,520	589,197	13,256,236
Transfer in of academy	-	2,119	18,355	2,952,264
Additions	-	39,917	242,179	361,083
Transfers	-	-	•	-
Disposals			•	-
At 31 August 2022	39,753	380,556	849,731	16,569,583
Depreciation				
At 1 September 2021	36,309	303,936	432,048	2,150,347
Charged in year	1,881	19,826	123,304	447,332
Disposals	•	-	-	-
At 31 August 2022	38,190	323,762	555,352	2,597,679
Net book values				
At 31 August 2022	1,563	56,794	294,379	13,971,904
At 31 August 2021	3,444	34,584	157,149	11,105,889

The Secretary of State for Education has a legal charge over the freehold land and buildings.

Included in the balance of leasehold land and buildings is £5,160,000 relating to the taking up of a leasehold on Elstow School on a long lease of 125 years, and £2,217,666 relating to the taking up of a leasehold on Queens Park Academy on a long lease of 125 years, and £725,593 relating to the taking up of a leasehold on Queens Park Academy on a short lease of 25 years.

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

14 Debtors

	2022	2021
	£	£
Other debtors	35,286	11,819
VAT recoverable	137,960	77,544
Prepayments and accrued income	272,023	257,240
	445,269	346,603

15 Creditors

Creditors: amounts falling due within one year

	2022 £	2021 £
Trade creditors	391,228	117,403
Other taxation and social security	-	476
Other creditors	237,218	475
Accruals and deferred income	264,658	226,445
	893,104	344,323
Deferred income	2022 £	2021 £
Deferred income at 1 September 2021	83,664	83,050
Released from previous years	(56,198)	(55,584)
Resources deferred in the year	171,635	`56,198́
Deferred Income at 31 August 2022	199,101	83,664

At the balance sheet date the academy trust was holding funds received in advance for grants.

Creditors: amounts falling due after more than one year

			2022	2021
			£	£
Other creditors			<u>5,153</u>	=

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

16 Funds

	Balance at 1 September 2021 £	Income £	Expenditure £	Gains, losses and transfers £	Balance at 31 August 2022 £
Restricted general funds					
General Annual Grant (GAG)	2,729,586	6,204,665	(5,925,703)	(372,605)	2,635,943
Houstone School	-	142,021	(119,368)	- -	22,653
Other ESFA grants	33,595	269,147	(269,147)	-	33,595
Pupil Premium	16,076	405,324	(405,324)	-	16,076
Local Authority grant	-	355,681	(355,681)	-	-
Coronavirus support	-	6,844	(8,775)	-	(1,931)
DfE grants	2,694	20,449	(20,449)	-	2,694
Other activities	23,451	42,394	(51,016)	-	14,829
Transfer of academy into trust	-	235,728	-	-	235,728
Transfer of pension reserve into trust	-	-	-	(3,717,000)	(3,717,000)
Pension reserve	(3,192,000)	-	(613,000)	6,214,000	2,409,000
	(386,598)	7,682,253	(7,768,463)	2,124,395	1,651,587
Destricted fixed second fixed		· · ·			
Restricted fixed asset funds Transfer on conversion	E 0.40 000				5 0 40 000
	5,046,696	-	(4.47.000)	-	5,046,696
ESFA capital grants Other activities	3,043,254	208,182	(447,332)	-	2,804,104
Transfer of academy into trust	2,850,000	0.050.004	-	-	2,850,000
Transfer from general reserves	-	2,952,264	-	-	2,952,264
to fund capital expenditure	-	<u>-</u>	•	372,605	372,605
	10,939,950	3,160,446	(447,332)	372,605	14,025,669
Total restricted funds	10,553,352	10,842,699	(8,215,795)	2,497,000	15,677,256
Total unrestricted funds	269,180	148,410	(56,479)	-	361,111
Total funds	10,822,532	10,991,109	(8,272,274)	2,497,000	16,038,367
i otai tullus	10,022,002	10,001,100	(0,212,214)	2,731,000	10,000,001

The balance of restricted general funds (excluding pension reserve) plus the balance on unrestricted funds at 31 August 2022 is a net surplus of £3,320,698.

The specific purposes for which the funds are to be applied are as follows:

Unrestricted funds – these funds represent income from trips and other sundry income during the period. The funds can be utilised towards meeting any of the charitable objects of the Trust at the discretion of the Trustees.

Restricted funds – these funds arise from funding from the Department for Education and the Local Authority.

16 Funds (continued)

Restricted fixed asset funds – these funds represent the assets acquired on conversion to an Academy, plus subsequent additions and disposals. Depreciation and capital grants are also attributed to this fund. Under the funding agreement with the Secretary of State, the Trust was not subject to a limit on the amount of GAG that it could carry forward at 31 August 2022.

Funds balances at 31 August 2022 were allocated as follows:

	2022	2021
	£	£
Bedford Free School	2,577,954	2,486,582
Elstow School	997,052	935,577
Queens Park Academy	359,028	-
Central services	(613,336)	(347,577)
Total before fixed assets and pension reserves	3,320,698	3,074,582
Restricted fixed asset fund	14,025,669	10,939,950
Pension reserve	(1,308,000)	(3,192,000)
Total	16,038,367	10,822,532

The Central Services deficit represents a strategic investment in trust growth and central support function that is intended to begin reversing once the trust reaches the next stage on its medium term growth plan currentlyanticipated in 3 to 5 years.

Total costs analysis by academy

Expenditure incurred by each academy during the year was as follows:

	Teaching and Educational Support Staff Costs £	Other Support Staff Costs £	Educational Supplies £	Other Costs (excluding Depr'n) £	Total 2022 £	Total 2021 £
Bedford Free School	2,104,494	478,975	82,779	574,647	3,240,895	3,104,032
Elstow School	1,253,372	260,820	49,639	360,313	1,924,144	1,837,952
Queens Park Academy	1,068,723	510,382	27,322	290,867	1,897,294	-
Central Services	324,648	261,692	65,939	110,330	762,609	493,025
Academy Trust	4,751,237	1,511,869	225,679	1,336,157	7,824,942	5,435,009

Costs not attributable totalled £Nil.

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

16 Funds (continued)

Comparative information in respect of the preceding period is as follows:

	Balance at 1 September 2020 £	Income £	Expenditure £	Gains, losses and transfers £	Balance at 31 August 2021 £
Restricted general funds					
General Annual Grant (GAG)	2,537,756	4,591,862	(4,400,032)	-	2,729,586
Other ESFA grants	30,642	335,682	(332,729)	-	33,595
Pupil Premium	16,076	249,908	(249,908)	•	16,076
Local Authority grant	-	79,743	(79,743)	-	-
Coronavirus support	-	78,310	(78,310)	-	-
DfE grants	2,694	35,840	(35,840)	-	2,694
Other activities	23,451	-	-	-	23,451
Pension reserve	(2,454,000)	-	(224,000)	(514,000)	(3,192,000)
	156,619	5,371,345	(5,400,562)	(514,000)	(386,598)
Restricted fixed asset funds					
Transfer on conversion	5,046,696	-	-	-	5,046,696
ESFA capital grants	3,011,031	345,976	(313,753)	-	3,043,254
Other activities	2,850,000	-	-	-	2,850,000
	10,907,727	345,976	(313,753)	-	10,939,950
Total restricted funds	11,064,346	5,717,321	(5,714,315)	(514,000)	10,553,352
Total unrestricted funds	258,799	44,828	(34,447)	-	269,180
Total funds	11,323,145	5,762,149	(5,748,762)	(514,000)	10,822,532

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

16 Funds (continued)

Total funds analysis by academy

Funds balances at 31 August 2021 were allocated as follows:

	2021 £	2020 £
Bedford Free School	2,486,582	2,196,268
Elstow School	935,577	779,606
Central services	(347,577)	(106,456)
Total before fixed assets and pension reserves	3,074,582)	2,869,418
Restricted fixed asset fund	10,939,950	10,907,727
Pension reserve	(3,192,000)	(2,454,000)
Total	10,822,532	11,323,145

Total cost analysis by academy

Expenditure incurred by each academy during the year was as follows:

	Teaching and Educational Support Staff Costs £	Other Support Staff Costs £	Educational Supplies £	Other Costs (excluding Depreciation) £	Total 2021 £	Total 2020 £
Bedford Free School	2,121,992	388,766	127,015	466,259	3,104,032	2,846,975
Elstow School	1,202,027	300,259	74,325	261,341	1,837,952	1,704,955
Central Services	222,099	189,864	-	81,062	493,025	406,216
Academy Trust	3,546,118	878,889	201,340	808,662	5,435,009	4,958,146

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

17 Analysis of net assets between funds

Fund balances at 31 August 2022 are represented by:

	Unrestricted Funds £	Restricted General Funds £	Restricted Fixed Asset Funds £	Total Funds
Tangible fixed assets	-	-	13,971,904	13,971,904
Current assets	361,111	3,857,844	53,765	4,272,720
Current liabilities	•	(893,104)		(893,104)
Non current liabilities	<u>-</u>	(5,153)	-	(5,153)
Pension scheme liability	. -	(1,308,000)	-	(1,308,000)
Total net assets	361,111	1,651,587	14,025,669	16,038,367

Comparative information in respect of the preceding period is as follows:

Fund balances at 31 August 2021 are represented by:

dia balances at 5 1 7 tagast 202 1 a	Unrestricted Funds £	Restricted General Funds £	Restricted Fixed Asset Funds £	Total Funds
Tangible fixed assets	-	-	11,105,888	11,105,888
Current assets	269,180	2,983,787	-	3,252,967
Current liabilities	-	(178,385)	(165,938)	(344,323)
Pension scheme liability	-	(3,192,000)	-	(3,192,000)
Total net assets	269,180	(386,598)	10,939,950	10,822,532

18 Capital commitments

	2022	2021
Contracted for, but not provided in the financial statements	-	<u>134,557</u>

19 Commitments under operating leases

Operating leases

At 31 August 2022 the total of the Academy Trust's future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases were:

	2022 £	2021 £
Amounts due within one year Amounts due between one and five years Amounts due after five years	15,386	10,790
	16,196	13,816
	31,582	24,606

Notes to the Financial Statements for the year ended 31 August 2022 (continued)

20 Reconciliation of net income/(expenditure) to net cash flow from operating activities

		2022 £	2021 £
Net income/(expenditure) for the reporting period (as per the financial activities) Adjusted for: Amortisation	statement of	(998,165)	13,387
Depreciation (note 13)		447,332	313,753
Capital grants from DfE and other capital income		(208,182)	(345,976)
Loss/(Profit) on disposal of tangible assets		-	-
Interest receivable		(4,970)	(346)
Defined benefit pension scheme obligation inherited			
Defined benefit pension scheme cost less contributions payal	ble (note 26)	507,000	185,000
Defined benefit pension scheme finance cost (note 26)		106,000	39,000
(Increase)/decrease in stocks		-	(4.47.005)
(Increase)/decrease in debtors (Decrease)/increase in creditors		(98,667)	(147,865)
Net cash provided by / (used in) Operating Activities		553,934	137,227
Net cash provided by / (used in) Operating Activities		304,282	194,180
21 Cash flows from investing activities			
		2022	2021
		£	£
Dividends, interest and rents from investments		4,970	346
Proceeds from sale of tangible fixed assets			-
Purchase of tangible fixed assets		(361,083)	(501,549)
Capital grants from DfE/ESFA		208,182	345,976
Transfer of Academy into Trust		764,736	
Net cash provided by / (used in) investing activities		616,805	(155,227)
22 Amelysis of each and each amply leads			
22 Analysis of cash and cash equivalents		2222	0004
		2022 £	2021 £
Cash in hand and at bank		3,827,451	2,906,364
Notice deposits (less than 3 months)		-	2,000,004
Total cash and cash equivalents	•	3,827,451	2,906,364
·	•	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
23 Analysis of changes in net funds			
	Balance at 1	Cash flows	Balance at
	September	Julii 110413	31 August
	2021		2022
·	£	£	£
Cash	2,906,364	921,087	3,827,451
Cash equivalents	-	-	-
Total net funds	2,906,364	921,087	3,827,451